MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 13 April 2015 – 7.30pm.
DRAFT MINUTES

Public Participation Session held between 7.30pm and 7.34pm.  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr Terry John, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Graham Willcocks, Cllr John Williams, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair) and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.

In line with MCC policy, the Full Council meeting was taped using a digital voice recorder. 
47/15
Cllr Hughes read out a Letter of Resignation, as a Councillor for Manorbier Ward, from Peter Kidney.

48/15
To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr Rob Hall (work commitments) and Cllr Lynda Parker 
(family reasons).
49/15
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes reminded Members that if they felt, during the 
meeting, that they had any personal or prejudicial interests on items discussed, they were to disclose 
their interest immediately to the Chair or Clerk. Cllr John Williams declared a Personal Interest in 
agenda item 10 (Action Tracking – Jameston Play Area).
50/15
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council  
Meeting held on 2 March 2015. Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council 
meeting held on 2 March 2015 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Terry 
Williams. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 2 abstentions.
51/15
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 2 March 2015. Cllr John Williams asked 
about Wayleave Payments for the Western Power Distribution (WPD) stay (not pole) in Jameston 
Play Area. Clerk confirmed that WPD had now agreed to restart Wayleave payments for this 
stay and this will be £8.74 per annum. WPD had kindly agreed to include six years arrears in this 
year’s payment. Total payment for 2015 would be £46.00 which also included a Wayleave payment 
(Occupier agreement for rented land) for the Sportsfield in Manorbier.


At this point in the meeting, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the digital voice recording of the 
Full Council meeting held on 2 March 2015.
52/15
To receive and consider any correspondence. Clerk brought forward the correspondence folder 
which he had sorted into ‘Urgent/Important’ and ‘For information’ headings. Clerk highlighted the 
following correspondence that was considered urgent or important;
· Email from the organisers of The Long Course Weekend on 3, 4 and 5 July requesting a meeting with MCC. Meeting had been set for 21 April. Chair and Clerk to report back.
· Letter from Pembrokeshire South East Energy Group reminding MCC of their meeting on 21 May 2015 in Saundersfoot. Pembrokeshire County Council’s (PCC) Coast Protection Engineer will be special guest.

· One Voice Wales (OVW) notification of the next Area Committee meeting on 21 April 2015. Cllr Hine agreed to attend and report back to Full Council.

· Email from PCC providing details of road closures on Station Road, Manorbier, between 16 April 2015 and 19 April 2015. 

· Letter from Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority (PCNPA) providing an update on Local Development Plan allocations and larger development sites in the National Park. Members (except Cllr Terry Williams and Cllr Long) requested hard copies of the update.
· Letter from The Pensions Regulator providing information on new legal duties for employers in respect of workplace pensions. Staging date for MCC is 1 April 2017. Cllr Marcia Kidney thought that the provision of a pension was based on salary. Clerk would be the nominated MCC contact.

· OVW draft response to the Welsh Government’s consultation on the White Paper – ‘Reforming Local Government: Power to Local People’
· Consultation on opening hours of Civic Amenity sites including Crane Cross. Clerk read out existing and proposed opening hours. Members considered that sites should be kept open at weekends. Clerk to complete survey accordingly.


All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be 
viewed by Councillors ahead of Full Council meetings (from about 7.10pm) and/or by contacting 
Ian Morris, Clerk.

53/15

To receive and consider the following planning application and other notices;



a) NP/15/0131/FUL – Change of Use of land to winter storage of 35 caravans from 10 January 
to 28 February in any future year (in retrospect) at Buttyland Touring and Tent Park, Station 
Road, Manorbier. SA70 7SN. Cllr Hughes reminded Members that Full Council had considered a 
previous, similar application at its January 2015 meeting. This had been for 50 caravans and MCC 
had recommended refusal although the application had subsequently been withdrawn. Cllr Hughes 
read out MCC’s previous comments and also the update from PCNPA on enforcement action for 
breach of planning conditions at this location. Cllr Willcocks asked if there was any indication 
from PCNPA as to whether 35 caravans were still too many. Cllr 
Hughes confirmed there was no 
indication on this point from PCNPA. Cllr John Williams noted there were electrical hook-ups in 
place. Cllr Terry Williams said caravans were there all year round. Cllr Terry Williams proposed 
that this application be recommended for refusal based on the reasons 
agreed at MCC’s meeting 
in January 2015, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 7 in favour, 1 abstention.


b) NP/15/0151/FUL – Demolition of existing garage and proposed double garage (amended 
scheme) at Long Park, Manorbier SA70 7SX. Cllr Hughes reminded Members that a useful site 
visit had been previously undertaken at this location and these amended plans show that the site of 
the proposed new garage has been moved nearer to the driveway and away from a neighbouring 
property. Cllr Hughes confirmed that the neighbour now has no objections to these plans. Cllr Marcia 
Kidney proposed recommending approval of this amended scheme. Seconded by Cllr John. Vote 
taken – all in favour.



c) NP/15/0153/PNA – Agricultural building at Thornhill, Manorbier. SA70 7SJ. Cllr Hughes 
confirmed that MCC had recommended approval on a previous, similar application but that had 
subsequently been withdrawn by the applicant. This revised application saw changes to the access. 
Cllr Hughes confirmed that PCNPA had now approved the revised application prior to MCC’s 
meeting.


c) T10/15/MH – Tree works – TPO64(W12) - at Lydstep Haven Holiday Park, Lydstep SA70 
8PY. Cllr Hughes confirmed that this application involved removing 3 wych elms and allowing to re-
coppice, which were leaning over gas tanks. Cllr Hine proposed recommending approval of this 
application, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour. 


d) C8/15 – Tree works at Roadside boundary of May Cottage, Manorbier SA70 7TE. Cllr 
Hughes said that this application involved the removal of 3 sycamore trees. Cllr John proposed 
recommending approval of this application, seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in 
favour.


e) NP/15/0196/FUL – Garage extension at Slade Farmhouse, Jameston, Tenby SA70 8QW. 
After a brief discussion, Cllr Willcocks proposed recommending approval of this application, 
seconded by Cllr John Williams.
Vote taken – all in favour.


f) NP/15/0192/S73 – Variation of condition no 7 of NP/10/244 to allow full residential use at 
Tudor Lodge Cottages, Jameston, Tenby SA70 7SS. Cllr Hughes reminded Members of the 
previous application at this location and read out some of the details of this case, including around 
the plans to provide affordable starter homes from holiday lets. A further six would be built at this 
location in the future. Cllr John considered that opportunities like this should be deemed 
positive. 
Cllr Terry Williams noted that the plans were for three bedroom properties and wondered if these 
would be too big and expensive for starter homes. Members noted there was no statement in the 
plans that these
properties would be sold to local people. Cllr Willcocks said he would prefer to see 
people living in the properties rather than see them being bought as second homes or as rented 
properties. Cllr Hughes reminded Members that there were plans in the LDP for affordable homes 
at other locations in the area. After further discussion on the merits of this application, Cllr John 
proposed recommending approval of this application, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in 
favour. 


Other planning notices were noted by councillors, including a meeting of the Development 
Management Committee of PCNPA on 15 April 2015 to discuss the application from Brumwells 
Garden Machinery (NP/14/0637) for the diversification of Brumwells Garden Machinery to the 
provision of 12 sustainable camping pods with car parking on adjacent land and link the existing 
dwelling for the two businesses at Badgers Holt, Jameston.


Clerk also provided councillors with information sent by PCNPA on guidance on how Certificate of 
Lawfulness (CoL) applications were dealt with and assessed by PCNPA. Cllr Willcocks highlighted 
paragraph 3 of PCNPA’s covering letter which stated that.... these (CoL) were not planning 
applications and.... as such the merits of the case or whether it complied with LDP policy were 
not for 
consideration.

54/15

To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 February 2015 to 13 March 2015. 
Clerk’s statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of 
the period was £7,705.85 and that transactions totalling £7990.88 had cleared the account. £10,000 
had been transferred into this account from the Business Base Rate Tracker Account. The cleared 
closing balance 
was £9,714.97. The balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account stood at £21,815.55 
following the transfer of £10,000 to the Community Account and an Interest payment of £3.51.  Cllr 
Terry Williams proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of 
MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.

55/15

To receive an update on the Annual Audit for 2014/15. Clerk informed Full Council that the 
Annual Return had now been sent to MCC by the External Auditors, BDO LLP. Clerk had spoken 
with Caroline Wheeler at Bevan Buckland, Internal Auditor, to inform her of the slightly amended 
process this year. Clerk confirmed he would begin his work shortly and relevant Notices of Electors 
Rights would be put up in the Community Notice board in due course (21 April). The approval of the 
Annual Return would need to be considered at the May 2015 meeting of Full Council due to the 
amended process.
56/15

To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the 
following report;

· Brumwells Garden Machinery planning meeting (see above) planned for 15 April 2015.  
· Flooding of roads in Manorbier Newton: PCC has agreed to look at the situation.
· A new waste bin in Jameston Play Area would be provided in the next couple of weeks. No news as yet on the Zip Wire supports at Jameston Play Area – County Cllr Kidney agreed to chase up.
· PCNPA has introduced planning surgeries at their Llanion Park Offices every Thursday.
· County Cllr Kidney agreed to chase up the installation of the new (MCC paid for) Directional Road signs for Jameston Village Hall. 
County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his update.

57/15
Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters;
· New bus shelter in Jameston: Has now been installed although Cllr John highlighted that the seating was open to the prevailing weather and perhaps should have been installed the other way round. MCC had not provided any specifications on installation. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that the Clerk contact the installer to find out the cost of them turning the shelter around. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.  County Cllr Kidney was also asked if PCC might be able to help, as they were involved in the early discussions.
· Surrender of sub lease for Skrinkle Community Centre: Clerk confirmed that the Deed of Surrender had been sent back to YHA and that Cllr Hughes and he had cleared Skrinkle Hall of MCC paperwork. PRS for Music had also been informed. Cllr Hughes reported that some glamping pods had been delivered to the YHA car park and drainage was being installed at the site. MCC had yet to see any planning application for the installation of the pods. County Cllr Kidney was asked if he could find out the latest.
· Issues around Jameston Play Area: Cllr Hughes reported that some vandalism had occurred at the play area. Green paint had been sprayed on to some of the equipment (including the slide). Cllr Hughes and Cllr Willcocks had helped clear some of the paint from the equipment and from the picnic table. Pictures had been taken of the damage by Cllr Willcocks and it was suggested that these be put up in Jameston shop. Cllr Hughes agreed to take to the shop. Swings had also been wrapped around their bar. The police had been informed. Cllr Hughes also reported that bags of dog mess had also accumulated in the base of the non-existent bin. Cllr Hughes had cleaned this out and accumulated a 25kilo bag of mess. Cllr Hughes agreed to put the laminated ‘No Dogs Allowed’ signs up soon.
· 2 new community benches in Manorbier: Cllr Hughes confirmed that these were still at Green Grove but said these would be installed soon. Councillors offered to help with their installation.
58/15 
To approve the cost of a new Community Notice board in Manorbier. Cllr Hughes said that he 
had now received a quote from Maldwyn Llewelyn for a new notice board for Manorbier and this 
totalled £495. (Same costs as those erected at Lydstep and Jameston.) The owner of the Reading 
Room had very kindly agreed to the replacement of the notice board and had also offered to help 
toward 
its cost. Members wished to thank the owner for her kind offer but agreed that MCC should 
fund the cost, as it had undertaken at Lydstep, Jameston and Manorbier Newton. Clerk confirmed 
that he 
ensured that out of date and non-Community based messages were taken down from the 
notice boards. Cllr Hine proposed acceptance of the quote from Maldwyn Llewelyn of £495 for the 
manufacture and installation of the new community notice board at Manorbier. Seconded by Cllr 
Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.
59/15
To consider an update from Cllr Hine on the purchase of a defribrillator for MCC’s area. Cllr 
Hine reported that delivery of further defibrillators was awaited and he would be informed when 
these arrived.    
60/15
To consider a donation request toward the All Wales Ploughing Championships, to be held in 
Cosheston on 26 September 2015. Cllr Hughes read out the request. Cllr John recommended 
refusal of this donation request. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 7 in favour, 1 abstention. Cllr 
Terry Williams asked that the Clerk’s letter of decision include an offer to display any publicity 
material for the event on MCC’s notice boards.
61/15
To consider an update on the draft agreement between MCC and Manorbier United Football 
Club (MUFC), in respect of the Sports Pavilion at North Sports field, Manorbier. Clerk reported 
that documents had now been signed off by all parties. Red Kite LLP has now submitted the relevant 
paperwork to the Land Registry but successful registration could take 4 to 6 weeks. Red Kite had 
undertaken to let us know when this stage had been completed.
62/15
To discuss Dog Fouling on Manorbier Beach. Clerk reported that Tim Jones, PCNPA, had 
responded to his recent email about dog fouling. PCNPA reported that the issue of extra bins was 
complex and that responsibility fell to PCC. PCC did provide a bin (and emptied it) at Manorbier 
Beach but he considered that requests for further bins at this location was unlikely to be met 
favourably. PCNPA said that they would be willing to authorise temporary signage similar to that set 
up at Freshwater East by the Coast Care Group. Meantime, the Area Ranger has been asked to 
make contact with MCC to discuss its concerns and to possibly arrange a Dog Awareness day in the 
summer. Dogs Code of Conduct postcards are to be printed soon by PCNPA and these can be 
displayed in Manorbier. Members agreed that this item be included on the agenda for the May 2015 
meeting.
63/15
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;


a) I P Morris – Office costs (box and lever arch files) - £16.98. Cllr Terry Williams proposed payment 
of this invoice, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
 

b) R C Izzard – grass cutting - £1,182.00. (Retrospective approval but activity approved at Precept 
meeting.)  Cllr Willcocks proposed payment, seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in 
favour.


At this point in the meeting, Cllr Hine proposed that MCC Full Council move into Confidential Session, seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.

Members of the public were thanked for attending and Cllr Hughes reminded those present that the next meeting of MCC would be the Annual Meeting and would be held on Monday 11 May 2015 at 7.30pm. Public left the meeting along with County Cllr Kidney.

The meeting closed after the confidential session at 9.15pm.
MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL
April 2015
